
GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

CITY COUNCIL 
 
OCTOBER 7, 1992 
 
The City Council of the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, convened 
in regular session the 7th day of October, 1992 at 7:30 p.m. in 
the City/County Auditorium at City Hall. Those present were Jim 
Baughman, John Bennett, Bill Bessinger, Paul Nelson, Conner 
Shepherd, and President of the Council Reford Theobold. Councilman 
Bill McCurry was absent. Also present were City Manager Mark 
Achen, City Attorney Dan Wilson, and City Clerk Neva Lockhart. 
 
Council President Theobold called the meeting to order and 
Councilman Paul Nelson led in the Pledge of Allegiance. The 

audience remained standing during the invocation by Rev. Jack 
Olsen, Columbus Evangelical Church. 
 
PROCLAMATION DECLARING OCTOBER 15, 1992, AS "DAY IN COURT" IN THE 
CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION 
 
PROCLAMATION DECLARING OCTOBER 4-11, 1992, AS "NATIONAL HOUSING 
WEEK" IN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION 
 
RECOGNITION OF CITY EMPLOYEES INVOLVED IN CLOTHING DRIVE 
 
Certificates of appreciation were awarded to the following 
employees for their commitment to the recent clothing drive which 
was conducted by the City: 

 
Randy McAninch, Parks Department 
 
Mark Angelo, Police Department 
 
Leslie Tucker, Visitors & Convention Bureau 
 
June Ericksen, Administrative Services 
 
APPOINTMENTS TO RIVERFRONT COMMISSION 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Shepherd, seconded by Councilman Nelson 
and carried, Carol Hanna was appointed to fill the unexpired term 
of Ward Scott (expires July, 1994), on the Riverfront commission, 

and Carl Zimmerman and William D. Prakken were appointed to 3-year 
terms on the Riverfront Commission, contingent upon approval by 
the Mesa County Commissioners. 
 
CONSENT ITEMS 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Bennett, seconded by Councilman 
Bessinger and carried, the following Consent Items 1-6 were 
approved: 
 
1. Approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting September 16, 1992 



 

2. Award of Contract for City Hall Remodel - PA/DS - Delbert 
McClure Construction - $31,200 
 
There were two bidders on this project. Bids were as follows: 
 
 
 

Delbert McClure Construction $31,200 
 

Sun King Management Corporation $54,585 
 

Architect's Estimate $34,138 

 
 
This project, all in the North Wing of City Hall, provides for 
moving the lunch room to what is now the lower area storage area, 
creating space for two offices in the existing lunch room area, 
installing doors which meet ADA requirements in the basement 
corridor, bringing the basement corridor up to building standards 
(including HVAC) and making computer room modifications which will 
provide for storage of data processing supplies. 
 
3. Authorize purchase of two (2) V-Box Salt Spreaders for the 
Streets Division which are scheduled for, and budgeted for, 
replacement in 1993 

 
Bids were solicited from two companies for the purchase and 
installation of two V-Box Salt Spreaders. The low bid was 
submitted by the local company, West Park Truck Equipment, in the 
amount of $10,100 
 
4. Authorize purchase of 300,000 copies of the 1993 VCB Visitor 
Guide from A.B. Hirschfeld Press of Denver, for $33,854 
 
Bids were opened October 1, 1992, for the set-up, production and 
delivery of the full-color 1993 Visitor Guide. Eleven (11) 
invitation for bids were distributed; two (2) bids were received. 
The low bid was submitted by A.B. Hirschfeld Press in the amount 
of $33,854. Hirschfeld printed the 1991 Visitor Guide. 

 
5. Ratification of Amendment No. 1 to the Grant Agreement for 
Airport Improvement Program Project No. 3-08-0027-11 at the Walker 
Field Airport 
 
This amendment changes the described airport development to add, 
"Instal airport signage and lighting controls." 
 
6. Proposed Ordinance - Amending Article VIII, Section 17-108 of 
the Code of Ordinances, amending requirements for insurance on 
concrete contractors 



 

Article VIII - Sidewalk and Curbing Contractors, of the Code of 
Ordinances requires any person performing concrete work with the 
City rights-of-way to be licensed and obtain a permit for any 
specific work. This ordinance would add the provision that the 
permitted for the work, or permittee's contractor, is to procure 
and maintain workers compensation and employers liability 
insurance in conformance with applicable statutes or requirements 
of the State of Colorado. 
 
* * * END OF CONSENT CALENDAR * * * 
 
* * * ITEMS NEEDING INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION * * * 
 
AUTHORIZATION FOR EXPENDITURE OF $18,832 IN LOTTERY FUNDS FOR THE 

CONSTRUCTION OF AN OUTDOOR BASKETBALL/VOLLEYBALL COURT COMPLEX AT 
THE NEW REDLANDS MIDDLE SCHOOL 
 
The Parks and Recreation Advisory Board recommended the above item 
at their August meeting. The complex will be similar to the one 
that was cooperatively completed at West Middle School several 
years ago. School District 51 will fund $28,832 and Hans Schmolt, 
an interested resident of the Ridges, will donate $10,000. The 
facility will remain open for public use and all maintenance will 
be done by School District 51. 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Bessinger, seconded by Councilman Nelson 
and carried with Councilman BAUGHMAN voting NO, the expenditure of 
$18,832 in lottery funds for the construction of an outdoor 

basketball/volleyball court complex at the new Redlands Middle 
School was authorized. 
 
PROPOSED ORDINANCE - PROVIDING FOR THE REGULATION OF THE 
RIVERFRONT PROPERTY AND TRAILS IN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION - 
ADOPTION OF RULES AND REGULATIONS FOR THE RIVERFRONT TRAILS 
 
Staff representatives of the Parks and Recreation Department, the 
Community Development Department, the Police Department and the 
City Attorney's office have held several meetings with 
representatives of the Mesa County Facilities Management Division, 
the Mesa County Sheriffs Office, Colorado State Parks and the 
Riverfront Commission. The goal of these meetings was to create an 
ordinance and uniform rules and regulations for use of the 

riverfront trail system that could be enforced by each of the 
jurisdictions governing sections of the trail. 
 
The adoption of this ordinance will allow, on trail sections and 
adjoining City properties within the city limits, the enforcement 
of rules and regulations that are not specifically identified 
through an existing ordinance or are currently identified within 
the section addressing parks, yet need to be applied to trails 
which are not dedicated parks. 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Bennett, seconded by Councilman 



Bessinger and carried, the proposed ordinance was passed for 

publication and the Rules and Regulations for the Riverfront 
Trails were adopted. 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 66-92 - ESTABLISHING A RECYCLED PRODUCT PROCUREMENT 
POLICY FOR THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION 
 
The resolution establishes guidelines for the procurement of 
recycled, reusable, recyclable and remanufactured products for the 
operational needs of all city departments. The resolution 
establishes a dollar preference equal to 5% of the bid amount to 
each vendor that provides written certification of the content of 
recycled materials in their goods, supplies, equipment, materials 
and printing, as set forth in city bid specifications. The 
resolution also adopts the use of EPA guidelines, when available, 

to establish the allowable minimum percentage of recycled content 
to be eligible for the 5% preference. 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Nelson, seconded by Councilman Bennett 
and carried by roll call vote, Resolution No. 66-92 was passed and 
adopted. 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 67-92 APPROVING THE LAW ENFORCEMENT ASSISTANCE FUND 
(LEAF) GRANT CONTRACT FOR 1993 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Bennett, seconded by Councilman 
Bessinger and carried by roll call vote, Resolution No. 67-92 was 
passed and adopted. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2600 - BELLA VISTA #2 ANNEXATION, LOCATED NORTH OF G 
ROAD AND WEST OF 27 ROAD 
 
A hearing was held after proper notice. There was no one present 
to speak. Upon motion by Councilman Shepherd, seconded by 
Councilman Baughman and carried by roll call vote, Ordinance No. 
2600 was passed and adopted. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2601 - ROUND HILL ANNEXATION, LOCATED NORTH OF 
HORIZON DRIVE AND EAST OF 7TH STREET 
 
A hearing was held after proper notice. There was no one present 
to speak. Upon motion by Councilman Bennett, seconded by 
Councilman Bessinger and carried by roll call vote, Ordinance No. 

2601 was passed and adopted. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2602 - REZONE FROM RMF-64 TO PB ZONE AND FINAL PLAN 
FOR PROFESSIONAL OFFICES LOCATED AT 1401 N. FIRST STREET 
 
A hearing was held after proper notice. There was no one present 
to speak. Upon motion by Councilman Bennett, seconded by 
Councilman Baughman and carried by roll call vote, Ordinance No. 
2602 was passed and ad opted. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2603 - REZONE FROM B-3 TO RMF-32 AND FROM RMF-32 TO 



B-3 PROPERTY LOCATED ON THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF FIRST STREET AND 

BELFORD AVENUE 
 
A hearing was held after proper notice. There was no one present 
to speak. Upon motion by Councilman Bessinger, seconded by 
Councilman Nelson and carried by roll call vote, Ordinance No. 
2603 was passed and adopted. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2604 - ZONE OF GRAND JUNCTION WEST ANNEXATION TO 
HEAVY COMMERCIAL (C-2) AND INDUSTRIAL (I-1) ZONES, LOCATED BETWEEN 
22 AND 34-1/4 ROAD, SOUTH OF I-70, NORTH OF HIGHWAY 6 & 50 
 
A hearing was held after proper notice. There was no one present 
to speak. Upon motion by Councilman Nelson, seconded by Councilman 
Bessinger and carried by roll call vote, Ordinance No. 2604 was 

passed and adopted. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Upon motion by Councilman Nelson, seconded by Councilman Bessinger 
and carried, the meeting was adjourned. 
 
Neva B. Lockhart 
____________________ 
Neva B. Lockhart, CMC 
City Clerk 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 66-92 
 

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING A RECYCLED PRODUCT PROCUREMENT POLICY BY 
THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION. 
 
WHEREAS, the volume of material disposed of at area landfill(s) 
has been increasing annually, and 
 
WHEREAS, sanitary landfill space is at a premium and is becoming 
increasingly difficult to site new landfills, and 
 
WHEREAS, much of the material that enters the waste stream can be 
recycled, reused or incorporated in the manufacture of new 
products, and 
 
WHEREAS, the city's participation in and promotion of recycling 

programs can significantly reduce the volume of material entering 
the waste stream thereby extending local landfill life expectancy 
and reducing expenses, and 
 
WHEREAS, for recycling programs to be effective, markets must be 
developed for products that incorporate postconsumer materials in 
their manufacture, are reusable, or are designed to be recycled, 
and 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the City of Grand 
Junction as follows: 



 

That the City of Grand Junction Purchasing Manual dated July 15, 
1992 is hereby amended by adding Section 18 to read as follows: 
 
1. All City departments shall, whenever practicable, use recycled 
products, reusable products, recyclable products and/or 
remanufactured equipment/parts to meet their operational needs. 
 
2. The Purchasing Department shall review specifications to insure 
there are no restrictions on the use of recycled materials, 
whenever feasible. 
 
3. The City shall allow vendors that provide written certification 
of minimum content of recycled materials in goods, supplies, 
equipment, material and printing as set forth in the Invitation to 

Bid (IFB), Request for Proposal (RFP), Request for Quotation 
(RFQ), etc., a preference equal to 5% of the bid amount against 
any vendor that has not so certified. Percentage preference 
applies to recycled products, not to remanufactured or reusable. 
 
4. When there is a tie for lowest responsible bidder, Purchasing 
may consider, as one factor in determining to whom to award the 
contract, which of the bids provides for the greatest weight of 
recycled content in the goods, supplies, equipment, material and 
printing, or such other measure of recycled content as may be set 
forth in the Invitation for Bids, Requests for Proposals, Requests 
for Quotations, etc. 
 
5. Purchasing shall set forth a minimum percentage of recycled 

content for the goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing 
that must be certified by a vendor in order to qualify for the 
preference noted above. 
 
6. For goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing for which 
the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), has 
adopted procurement guidelines under the Resource Conservation and 
Recovery Act of 1976 (P.L. 94-580, 42 U.S.C. section 6901 et seq.) 
as amended, the minimum percentage of recycled content not to be 
less than is specified in such guidelines. 
 
7. Purchasing shall review the recycled content specifications 
annually to consider increasing the percentage of recycled 
contents. 

 
8. All City reports, letterhead and envelopes shall be printed on 
recycled paper bearing the recycling logo and the words "Printed 
on Recycled Paper." 
 
9. Purchasing shall encourage city vendors, and professional 
organizations of which we are members, to use recycled and/or 
recyclable products in all marketing materials, and shipping and 
packaging materials. 
 
PASSED AND ADOPTED this 7th day of October, 1992. 



 

Attest: 
 
NAME 
____________________ 
President of the Council 
 
Neva B. Lockhart, CMC 
____________________ 
City Clerk 
 
September 16, 1992 
 
City of Grand Junction, Colorado 
 

Recycling Position Paper 
 
The City of Grand Junction, its officers and staff personnel, 
recognize the need for a comprehensive solid waste management plan 
which includes waste reduction, separating and collecting 
recyclable materials and composting organic materials. The success 
of such plans, however, depends on establishing markets for the 
recycled products . . . "closing the loop." Without such markets, 
municipalities like Grand Junction, may be unable to reduce the 
waste stream and will eventually require expanded landfill 
capacity. With such markets, communities can reduce their landfill 
needs along with reducing their demands on natural resources, and 
possibly profit from their abundance of recyclable materials. 
 

Other factors come into play when we speak of landfills. 
Certainly, we are projecting increased disposal costs; but, the 
major factor here is that nothing degrades at the rate we would 
hope or would have believed to occur in our sanitary landfills. 
About two-thirds of the volume going into our landfill is 
technically degradable; however, very little degradation actually 
occurs in a landfill. Recent studies where municipal landfills 
were excavated in various parts of the county have revealed 
startling facts. Many items we would have believed long decomposed 
were well preserved and identifiable after a decade -- and in some 
cases, for over fifty years. Conditions for biodegradation 
(breakdown of a substance by living organisms) and 
photodegradation (breakdown of a substance by sunlight) simply do 
not exist in sanitary landfills. 

 
Only through source reduction and recycling are we going to solve 
the municipal solid waste problem. Collecting recyclables is only 
the first phase of recycling. While collection is necessary, it is 
no more important that the other two integral phases of recycling 
-- manufacturing and purchasing. In fact, collection-only programs 
have led many communities into market gluts of various products. 
And, gluts cause volatile product markets. 
 
The markets for recycled products have, in fact, proven to be 
highly volatile. As a major player in the economy, governments at 



all levels can greatly assist in reducing the volatility of these 

markets, and establishing a stable market for recycled products. 
The "buying power" of federal, state and local governments amounts 
to nearly one trillion dollars a year for goods and services. As a 
major player in the local economy it is the intention of the City 
to advocate and support this ideal with the commitment to buy 
recycled products, whenever practicable and in the best interest 
of our citizens. 
 
In order to promote this comprehensive approach to waste 
management, the City of Grand Junction will seek to maximize waste 
reduction, materials reuse and recycling in its own day-to-day 
operations. To implement and encourage this program, the City 
adopts the following policy: 
 

RECYCLED PRODUCTS PROCUREMENT POLICY 
 
PURPOSE 
 
The purpose of this policy shall be to promote the use by City 
offices of products with recycled content and recyclable products 
by establishing a preferential program. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The City of Grand Junction has made a commitment to promoting 
recycling and to reducing the solid waste being disposed of in 
regional landfills. The success of local recycling collection 
programs is contingent upon the availability of markets to absorb 

the materials collected. This policy by the City will lend support 
to local recycling programs by impacting secondary materials 
markets. 
 
The City of Grand Junction has demonstrated its pledge to promote 
the procurement of recycled products. In 1990, City council passed 
a resolution endorsing the procurement of recycled paper by the 
City of Grand Junction. Council's goal of 50% recycled paper 
product purchases per annum by 1995 has already been reached. The 
city's central warehouse distributes over 30 different varieties 
of recycled paper stock with an emphasis on post-consumer waste 
content. The city's Parks Department recently purchased playground 
equipment made from 20,000 recycled plastic milk jugs. The city's 
streets have been maintained with recycled asphalt for years. 

Fleet Maintenance recycles anti-freeze, Freon, and parts cleaning 
solvent; automotive oil is sold for rerefining. 
 
POLICIES 
 
All City departments shall, whenever practicable, use recycled 
products, reusable products, recyclable products and/or 
remanufactured equipment/parts to meet their operational needs. 
 
The Purchasing Department shall review specifications to insure 
there are no restrictions on the use of recycled materials, 



whenever feasible. 

 
The City shall allow vendors that provide written certification of 
minimum content of recycled materials in goods, supplies, 
equipment, material and printing as set forth in the Invitation to 
Bid (IFB), Request for Proposal (RFP), Request for Quotation (RFQ) 
etc., a preference equal to 5% of the bid amount against any 
vendor that has not so certified. Percentage preference applies to 
recycled products, not to remanufactured or reusable. 
 
When there is a tie for lowest responsible bidder, Purchasing may 
consider, as one factor in determining to whom to award the 
contract, which of the bids provides for the greatest weight of 
recycled content in the goods, supplies, equipment, material and 
printing, or such other measure of recycled content as may be set 

forth in the Invitation for Bids, Requests for Proposals, Request 
for Quotations, etc. 
 
Purchasing shall set forth a minimum percentage of recycled 
content for the goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing 
that must be certified by a vendor in order to qualify for the 
preference noted above. 
 
For goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing for which 
the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), has 
adopted procurement guidelines under the Resource Conservation and 
Recovery Act of 1976 (P.L. 94-580, 42 U.S.C. section 6901 et 
seq.), as amended, the minimum percentage of recycled content not 
to be less than is specified in such guidelines. 

 
Purchasing shall review the recycled content specifications 
annually to consider increasing the percentage of recycled 
contents. 
 
All City reports, letterhead and envelopes shall be printed on 
recycled paper bearing the recycling logo and the words "Printed 
on Recycled Paper." 
 
Purchasing shall encourage city vendors to use recycled and/or 
recyclable products in all marketing materials, and shipping and 
packaging materials. 
 
DEFINITIONS 

 
The following shall be the standard specifications of terms used 
in conjunction with this policy: 
 
Cotton Fiber: minimum of 25% cellulose fiber from lint cotton, 
cotton liners and cotton or linen cloth cuttings. 
 
Mill Broke: paper that is part of the manufacturing process and as 
such is specifically excluded from the term "recovered material." 
 
Postconsumer Material: any product that has served its intended 



and use and which has been separated from the solid waste stream. 

 
Practicable: shall have the following meanings: 1) performance in 
accord with applicable specifications, 2) available at a 
reasonable price, 3) available in a reasonable time, and 4) 
maintain a satisfactory level of competition. 
 
Preconsumer Waste: paper products that are part of the 
manufacturing process that have not left the manufacturer's 
location and are reused as part of the normal manufacturing 
process. 
 
Precycling: reducing the amount of waste initially. 
 
Recovered Material: material recovered or diverted from the solid 

waste stream but does not include material or by-products from the 
commonly reused within a manufacturing process, as mill broke. 
 
Recyclable Product: a product which after its intended use can be 
demonstrably and economically diverted from the solid waste stream 
for use as a raw material in the manufacture of another product. 
 
Recyclable Content: goods, supplies, equipment, material and 
printing containing postconsumer material. 
 
Recycling: collection, separation, recovery and sale and/or re-use 
of material which would otherwise be disposed of as municipal 
waste or separated as fuel for operation of energy. 
 

Reusable: a product that can be used several times for the 
intended end use before being discarded, (washable, refillable, 
etc.) 
 
Secondary Waste Paper Materials: fragments of products or finished 
products of the manufacturing process which have converted virgin 
resource into a commodity of real economic value and includes 
postconsumer waste. 
 
Solid Waste: all putrescible and non-putrescible solid and semi-
solid waste normally disposed of in either landfills or 
incinerated. 
 
Waste Paper: includes all postconsumer waste as well as two types 

of preconsumer waste; 1) dry paper and paperboard generated after 
the completion of the papermaking process, and 2) obsolete stock 
of papers. 
 
EXEMPTIONS 
 
A department head has the authority to waive the use of recycled 
goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing when the 
recycled goods, supplies, equipment, material and printing, 1) do 
not conform adequately to their intended end use, or, 2) are not 
available at the quality required for a given use. When required, 



the department head will be required to provide the City Manager 

with written justification for such exemptions. 
 
Only through a spirit of teamwork and cooperation by all concerned 
will we attain the goals contained herein. All employees are 
encouraged to communicate with Purchasing regarding the 
availability of recycled or remanufactured products that can 
possibly replace virgin products currently in use. 
 
The recycling industry is awash with new and creative ideas. 
Numerous new recycled products are entering the marketplace every 
year. By networking with other environmentally conscious 
communities, by utilizing the services of professional 
organizations, by staying abreast of market developments, by 
buying recycled, the City of Grand Junction will lead the 

community in "closing the loop." Our goal is waste management; our 
purpose is maintaining the community's quality of life for our 
children's children. 
 
COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS 
 
APPLICATION FOR LEAF PROJECT 
 
Return completed applications to: 
 
COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS 
DIVISION OF HIGHWAY SAFETY 
4201 East Arkansas Avenue 
Denver, Colorado 80222 

(303) 757-9381 
 
Applicant Agency(ies) City of Grand Junction 
 
Project Location Grand Junction Police Department 
 
Mailing Address 2784 Crossroads Blvd, Grand Junction Colorado 
81506 
 
Project Period: From 01-01-93 to 12-31-93 
 
Signature of Project Director NAME 
 
(Title) Police Captain 

 
Date 8/26/92 
 
PRELIMINARY APPROVAL 
 
Signature: Mark Achen 
 
(Title) City Manager 
 
Date 8/26/92 
 



For: (Board of County Commissioners, City Council, etc.) City 

Council, City of Grand Junction 
 
PART A PROBLEM STATEMENT 
 
SEE ATTACHED PROBLEM STATEMENT 
 
PART B PROJECT PROPOSAL 
 
SEE ATTACHED PROJECT PROPOSAL 
 
PART D OPERATING EXPENSES 
 
 
 

Descripti
on 

Number of 
Units 

Cost Per 
Unit 

Total 
Cost 

LEAF 
Share % 

Agency 
Share % 
 

Blood 
Tests 

40 25.00 1000 100 0 
 

Breath 
Test 

80 2.15 172 0 100 
 

Mileage 4160 .33 1373 0 100 
 

Total 

Operating 
Expenses 

 2545 39 61  

 
 
PART E CAPITAL EQUIPMENT 
 
PART F TRAVEL AND SUBSISTENCE 
 
 
 

Purpose Total LEAF Share % Agency Share % 
 

Technical 
investigation 
school IPTM 

2045 100 0 
 

Reconstruction 
School IPTM 

2045 100 0 
 

Total Travel 
and 
Subsistence 

4090 100 0 

 



 

PART C PERSONAL SERVICES 
 
Salaries 
 
 
 

Positi
on 

Base 
pay 

Benefi
ts 

Total No. of 
Units 
(Mos. 
weeks, 
days, 
or 
hours) 

Total LEAF 
Share 
% 

Agency 
Share 
% 
 

Contra
ct 
Admini
strato
r 

22.70  2270 70 1589 0 100 
 

Total 
Salari
es 

    1589 0 100 

 
 
Overtime 
 

 
 

Position Overtime 
Rate 

Number of 
Hours 

Total 
Cost 

LEAF 
Share % 

Agency 
Share % 
 

Police 
Officer 

25.35 288 7300 100 0 
 

Total 
Overtime 

  7300 100 0 

 
 

CONTRACTUAL SERVICES 
 
 
 

Total Personal 
Services 

8889 82 18 

 
 
PART G BUDGET SUMMARY 
 



 

 

 LEAF Share Agency Share 
 

Personal Services $7300 $1589 
 

Operating Expenses $1000 $1545 
 

Capital Equipment $ $ 
 

Travel & Subsistence $4090 $0 

 

Total $12390 $3134 

 
 
PART H EVALUATION: Evaluation and reporting requirements will be 
incorporated in the contract. 
 
PART I LEAF PROJECT CONTRACTS 
 
1. PROJECT RESPONSIBILITY 
 
Robert Knight 
2784 Crossroads Blvd 

Grand Junction Colorado 81506 
(303) 244-3619 
 
2. ACCOUNTING RECORDS RESPONSIBILITY 
 
Ron Lappi 
250 N 5th Street 
Grand Junction, Colorado 81501 
(303) 244-1536 
 
3. PROJECT PAYMENTS MAILED TO 
 
City of Grand Junction 
2784 Crossroads Blvd 

Grand Junction Colorado 81506 
 
4. CORRESPONDENCE MAILED TO 
 
Lt. Robert Knight 
2784 Crossroads Blvd 
Grand Junction Colorado 81506 
 
________APPROVED AS WRITTEN 
 



________APPROVED WITH MODIFICATIONS 

 
STATE LEAF ADMINISTRATOR 
Date 
 
GRANT PROPOSAL (Part B) 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department proposes to engage in DUI 
detection/apprehension measures by staffing a specially marked DUI 
patrol car with one off-duty officer working overtime an average 
of one night per week, four hours per night, for 52 weeks. This 
equals 208 hours per year. Officers will also be assigned to at 
least one sobriety check point which would require an additional 
40 hours and an additional 40 hours to increase DUI enforcement on 
those evenings adversely impacted by local special events. This 

would allow us to balance our weekly DUI Enforcement efforts with 
those currently being conducted on weekend nights. 
 
Our goal is to meet the arrest level of 492 established in 1991. 
This level was reached while we were experiencing an increase in 
calls for service and a reduction in the number of uniformed 
officers available. We expect to have new officers hired and 
trained prior to spring of 1993 which provides us a reasonable 
opportunity to meet that goal. 
 
We also propose to send our departmental accident 
reconstructionist to two refresher courses at the Institute for 
Police Technology and Management in Florida. The department 
accident reconstructionist is the primary investigator for all 

serious injury or fatal accidents occurring in the City of Grand 
Junction and is assigned all vehicular homicide/assault cases. He 
also acts as a resource for other local agencies including the 
Colorado State Patrol, the Colorado National Monument rangers, as 
well as the Fruita and Palisade police departments. He has been 
certified several times as an expert witness in our municipal 
court as well as county and district courts. To date, all 
vehicular homicide/assault cases he has investigated have resulted 
in a 100% conviction rate with sentences given in the aggravated 
range between 12-18 years. The reconstructionist has not been to a 
formalized school since 1989. It is imperative that this expertise 
be maintained to sustain the credibility of the reconstructionist. 
The reconstructionist has taken all the accident investigation 
series through the Traffic Institute at Northwestern University. 

We propose to send the reconstructionist to two advanced accident 
investigation courses at IPTM. This will balance out the training 
he has received and prepare him to meet challenges put to him in 
court by other outside investigators striving to get their client 
out of a conviction. The cost for this training is an estimate 
including the price of air fare, per diem, lodging, and course 
fees. 
 
This project will be administered by the evening station commander 
of the police department. The station commander holds the rank of 
lieutenant and is directly responsible for the activities of the 



uniformed patrol force during the periods of 1900-0700 hours. 

 
INTRODUCTION 
 
The City of Grand Junction, located in Mesa County, is the largest 
city in Western Colorado with a population of about 32,000. Grand 
Junction continues to experience population and business growth in 
1992. This is over five years of continuous growth in and around 
Grand Junction. Long range estimates indicate continued economic 
and population growth for the next several years. Current trends 
have met or exceeded growth expectations. 
 
Grand Junction continues to be a hub for business and recreational 
activity in Western Colorado. The service population of Grand 
Junction frequently exceeds 100,000 when tourist, college, and 

business traffic is included in the population base. This grant 
application represents the third year of a three year funding 
period. 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 67-92 
 
A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE LAW ENFORCEMENT ASSISTANCE FUND (LEAF) 
CONTRACT L-12-93 
 
WHEREAS, the City of Grand Junction, on behalf of the Grand 
Junction Police Department, has submitted an application to the 
Colorado Department of Transportation, Office of Transportation 
Safety for funding a LEAF project for the prevention of drunken 
driving and the enforcement of laws pertaining to the driving 

under the influence of alcohol or other drugs, pursuant to § 43-4-
401 through 404, CRS and to LEAF Rules at 2CCR 602.1; and 
 
WHEREAS, the State has approved the application and has prepared 
LEAF Contract L-12-93 which requires the City of Grand Junction to 
provide certain matching funds for this project; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City of Grand Junction has the authority and 
responsibility to fund the Grand Junction Police Department and to 
sign contracts on behalf of the Grand Junction Police Department; 
and 
 
WHEREAS, LEAF Contract L-12-93, which requires the local agency to 
provide matching funds in the amount of $3,134.00, has been 

presented to the City of Grand Junction for approval; and 
 
WHEREAS, a resolution by the City of Grand Junction formally 
approving a LEAF Contract, obligating the required local match 
funds, and authorizing the proper signature to be affixed to the 
Contract indicating such approval is required by the State of 
Colorado. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the City of Grand Junction hereby 
approves the term, conditions and obligations of LEAF Contract L-
12-93, obligates sufficient local funds to satisfy the local 



funding requirements of the Contract, and hereby authorizes Reford 

C. Theobold, Mayor, to sign the LEAF Contract on behalf of the 
City of Grand Junction. 
 
 
____________________ 
Reford C. Theobold, Mayor 
City of Grand Junction, Colorado 
 
Attest: 
 
Neva B. Lockhart 
____________________ 
Neva B. Lockhart, CMC 
City Clerk 


